Community Preservation Committee

September 25, 2006

PRESENT, MEMBERS:  Mr. McKain, Vice Chair; Ms. Brennan, Ms. Jewell, Mr. Snow, Mr. Scott

OTHERS:  Mr. Murray, Board of Selectmen; Ms. Brown, Town Clerk; Ms. Foster, Town Archivist; Mr. Sharry; Recreation Committee; Mr. Bucca

CALL TO ORDER-  7:38 p.m.

I.  ADMINISTRATIVE ITEMS-

A.  Agenda:  MOTION by Mr. Scott, SECOND by Ms. Jewell and UNANIMOUSLY VOTED to accept the agenda as submitted.

B.  Minutes:

1.  MOTION by Mr. Scott, SECOND by Ms. Jewell and UNANIMOUSLY VOTED to accept the minutes of September 11, 2006 as corrected.

C.  Correspondence:  There was no correspondence for discussion.

D.  OLD BUSINESS-

1.  Litchfield Conservation Restriction:  Mr. McKain reported that there has been a misunderstanding regarding the CR on the Litchfield property.  According to the agreement drafted by Mr. Kalishes, Mr. Bucca, and Ms. Robbins, approved by the Conservation Commission and given to Town Counsel, the Cohasset Water Commission and the Maxwell Trust were specified as holders of the restriction.  The Purchase and Sales agreement drawn up by Town Counsel, however, mentions only the Town of Cohasset and not Maxwell Trust.  Mr. Hallin has said he believes there was a clerical error.  Mr. Murray noted that Town Counsel’s draft is inaccurate in several other respects and refers not to the Town of Scituate but the Town of Dennis.  He has spoken to Mr. Agnew and will follow up with him by e-mail.  Mr. Snow will speak to Mark Stewart.  He added that the Conservation Commission agrees that Maxwell Trust should be co-holders of the CR and will be happy to take a vote on the matter if necessary.  Mr. Bucca confirmed that Maxwell Trust was included in the draft he, Ms. Robbins and Mr. Kalishes produced.

Mr. Scott suggested that, out of consideration for applicants who had been waiting to present their articles, the meeting move to New Business and take the applicants out of order.  All members present approved.

E.  NEW BUSINESS-

1.  Preservation of Archival Records:   Ms. Brown introduced Ms. Foster.  Ms. Foster explained that the Board of Selectmen appointed her Town Archivist, a non-salaried position.  The archives are open every Wednesday from 10:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m. and staffed by volunteers.  Until this year public documents had been ineligible for funding.  She said the archives hold all records for the Town bodies who submit their records for preservation.  These records date back to the early 1600s.  Among many other things, they include the land grants for what is now Kent Street and the 1639 recording of the first birth in Scituate.  The Friends of the Archives restored many records 30 years ago.   The volumes are incredibly expensive to restore, as the paper-making process in the early years involved paper and ink that were both acidic.  Some have been encapsulated in Mylar.  The archives contain the only existing copy of the Plymouth County Laws, which the State returned to Scituate in 1909.  Many of the records are unique and irreplaceable; once they are gone, they are gone.  POSH has had four volumes digitalized on CDs, and it was very expensive.

Ms. Foster explained that her request is three-pronged.  (1) The environmental monitors will examine the archives after the first of the year and make recommendations.  (2) There will be a preservation survey.  Two individuals have already submitted their resumes for this project.  It will cost between $3,500 and $4,000 and will include examining the most used and most fragile documents and advice regarding the physical plant, etc.  They will also make recommendations for future care.  (3) The records must be de-acetified.  

Ms. Foster added that the project will take years, and meanwhile the records are in constant use.  Essentially, the archives are the responsibility of the Town Clerk.

Ms. Brown pointed out that the Town is extremely fortunate to have Ms. Foster’s services.  The volunteers are frequently busy from the time they come in until the end of the day.  She added that Ms. Foster has already made great progress.  When Ms. Brown was a volunteer everything was tossed in piles.  Now the volunteers work under good conditions.  When people come from the State they always say there are environmental problems but the care given to the documents is impressive.  

Ms. Brown also said the Brockton Library gave them free shelves which made it possible to establish a very orderly arrangement.  The archives are used on a regular basis – frequently as a genealogical resource, but even more often for land records, Town Meeting votes, and other serious applications.  

Mr. Snow recapped that climate control will be instituted, the consultant will make recommendations for improvement, then the actual preservation will begin.  He added that Mr. Leavitt had a three year plan and asked if it included Ms. Foster’s proposal.  He was told that the original plan was discussed at a preliminary meeting but has expanded as a result of suggestions by the two consultants who examined the maps and other documents and said they should be studied.  They may not have to do anything with the atlases; they are more recent.

Ms. Jewell said it would be valuable to see the numbers, and Mr. Scott said it would be wise to have a three to five year capital program.  

Ms. Foster said they may not need to do a great deal.  Ms. Brown agreed, adding that the limits of the building may be such that they will have to scale back.  She believes the consultants will have the expertise necessary to advise them.

Mr. Scott said he would first like to see the environmental survey results.  

Ms. Foster said the only hard figures at present are the documents themselves.  The preservation may be inexpensive and simple.  The survey next year will cost $5,000 or so.  They have a pretty good idea that documents used most frequently will be bumped up in priority.  

Ms. Brown said it would be a good idea to begin with high priority items as soon as possible in f/y 2008.

Mr. McKain asked when the survey would start and Ms. Foster said she did not know, but probably early 2007.  

Mr. McKain explained that Fisher College had recently completed the environmental survey project and he learned that the cost for air conditioning, heating, and lighting was enormous.  They set up sensors in and out of doors to determine the environmental impact.  

Ms. Foster replied that they have a dehumidifier in the vaults with the oldest records, and in this respect being in a basement in the dark may be beneficial.

Mr. Snow asked if the volunteers are educated on how to handle the documents.  Ms. Foster said she is an emergency room nurse and totally self-educated regarding archives.  She has, however, gone to every training or course that is available.  Ms. Brown added that the other volunteers only have access when the archivist is in.

Mr. McKain asked if there is a security system and was told that everything is under lock and key and the vault is fireproof.  

Mr. McKain pointed out that grants are available through the Northeast Document Center and Ms. Foster said she has been in touch with them.  They insisted that the survey be done before anything else.  Millie O’Connell, who managed the restoration at the library worked with the Northeast Document Center.

Mr. McKain said there are other grants available, and Ms. Foster said that she got a grant five years ago and published the book of World War II letters.  

Ms. Jewell said she appreciates learning about all Ms. Foster does.

Asked if she had done any fundraising, Ms. Foster said she has done things along the lines of selling candy bars, etc.  Mr. McKain suggested a mail campaign for donations and Ms. Foster said that before her time they had an Appraisal Day and raised money for POSH.

Mr. Snow asked if people pay for information and Ms. Foster said there is a $10.00 research fee and a $5.00 certification fee but the money goes to the general fund.  People who are doing genealogical research require certified documents, and the certified document fee is higher in other towns.

MOTION by Mr. Scott, SECOND by Mr. Snow and UNANIMOUSLY VOTED to take the request under advisement.

2.  Recreation Committee-  Mr. Sharry, Chairman of the Recreation Committee, explained that they have a three-year plan.  The Committee met a few weeks ago and brainstormed.  They did not attach any monetary figures, but believe they have some projects worthy of CPC funding.

In f/y 2008 they plan to fence the Hatherly Field parking area.  The Hatherly Field is finished and seeded and the fencing is necessary for safety.  They plan on an orange contractor fence for now.  Last year someone drove out onto the field and it is necessary to preserve and protect it.  Prices for some fences are very high.  

They also need bleachers for people to sit and watch a game.  The area that goes out to Ann Vinal Road could be used.  There may be a drainage problem, but they are working on it.  Using crushed stone would allow drainage.  They need enough parking for safety as it is dangerous to have parking on the road.  The Recreation Committee will submit an application for this round.

The second and third items concern pocket parks for passive recreation in Sand Hills or Peggotty Beach.  The Peggotty Beach parking lot has unused areas where there is a potential for a small playground with swing sets, etc.  Hatherly and Cushing Schools have new playgrounds but there is a need in neighborhoods.  It might be possible to put something in North Scituate where people could sit and wait for trains to come in.  He wants to get serious about family friendly projects.  

Mr. Sharry is concerned about the tennis courts at Gates School.  The asphalt is cracking and breaking.  The DPW tries to keep it up, but it is deteriorating rapidly.  It is an existing facility, but could they construct new courts and relocate them on the site?  

Mr. Sharry would also like to create a pocket park in Humarock.   There is not much public land there, but it might be possible near the fire station.  He will talk to some of the Humarock residents.  

Mr. Murray mentioned that the Waterways Committee wants to put a public boat ramp in Humarock.  He might want to talk to them about also creating a public park.  

Mr. Snow said the Conservation Commission discussed the topic this week.  Fourth Cliff has an excellent playground but it belongs to the federal government.  Waterways approached the Conservation Commission regarding the boat ramp.  Perhaps the three agencies could get together.  

Mr. Bucca noted that some time ago the Town sent a letter to the federal government stating that if Hanscom Field ever closes, Scituate wants it back.

Mr. Sharry said a new softball field is needed at Cushing School.  The high school girls have to go to Central School for practice and games.  If there is a field at Cushing, the high school girls can walk through the woods to get to it.  He hopes to put in a synthetic turf field.  Would this be considered rehabbing an existing field?  Girls’ softball is exploding.

Mr. McKain said girls’ softball does not have a dedicated field and he thinks there is an issue regarding safety and protecting a resource.  Town Counsel can be asked whether this is within the intent of the law.  

Ms. Jewell said the committee should find out what other communities have done.  She has talked to the Community Preservation Coalition.

Mr. Murray said it is his belief that the State just wants to ensure that Community Preservation money is not used for operating money but that new value is added.  It should be determined if CPC and Town Council feel it is added value under the purposes of the law and then learn if the Town is supportive.

Mr. Sharry said the Recreation Committee want to consider a community center for 2010.  They have talked about starting a dialogue about a center that would house the Recreation Department which could run some programs out of it.  Possibly in the future the Senior Center will be receptive to a shared facility.  The Recreation Committee also wants pocket parks in other areas of the town.  If they are built at Peggotty Beach and North Scituate, other neighborhoods will want them.  Mr. Kalishes wants to discuss a trail off Clapp Road, and the Recreation Committee would like to be involved.

Ms. Jewell asked if they are considering water based recreation, such as kayaking.  Mr. Sharry said that Marina Park is putting together a sailing center.  Mr. Clancy is putting a proposal together, but housing the boats may be an issue.

Ms. Jewell said she can envision a boardwalk down to the docks.  It could go from Marine Park, across Edward Foster Road, behind the old Fleet Bank, across the marsh, to Driftway Park.  There will be proposals, and she thinks it would be a great use for CPC funds.  There could be stations with informational material, signage, etc.  

Mr. McKain said that Sally Coyle has done an artist’s rendering with information.

Mr. Murray said there are also plans to create a scenic overlook north of Marine Park.  CPC could fund it under Open Space and Recreation.

Ms. Jewell said CZM and other agencies would be interested and Mr. McKain suggested that Transportation Department money could also be used.   

Mr. Snow asked how the walking trails would be used, and Mr. Sharry said that many people would want to be involved.  It lets people get out and enjoy the natural beauty of Scituate.  He mentioned the use of the Carl Pipes Walking Trail on the Litchfield property, adding that there are tours from time to time.  He does not new trails should be restricted to one particular Town board – any number could be involved.

Mr. Snow said the Conservation Commission has been having similar discussions, and Mr. Murray said that the more people involved the better.  The area south of Marina Park needs someone to get pumped up.

Mr. Scott recalled that there was a proposal before for a park behind the bank with ramps and a foot bridge across.  Mr. McKain said there could be parking at the railroad station.

Ms. Brennan said there has been some talk of having the area gated on weekends, so the area may not be available.

Mr. Bucca suggested that if the St. Francis property ever comes up for sale it may be a good location for a community center.  

Mr. Scott pointed out that Ms. Vitelli did a fields need study some years ago and asked if there had been any talk of updating it.  It would be useful, and there may other needs beside softball fields.  A study might result in changed priorities.  

Mr. McKain said that many sports have dedicated fields but softball does not.  Mr. Sharry will discuss the matter with Ms. Vitelli and ask if the last study is still available.  He would like to be able to each year take a field off line and rehab it.  We must get as many fields online as we can.  

Mr. McKain said the largest field at Hatherly can be used for all sports.  Ms. Brennan asked if increasing its use would wear it out.  Mr. McKain said that the multipurpose field with synthetic grass at the high school will take a lot of pressure off the other fields.

Mr. Sharry added that it is critical to get Hatherly Field enclosed for safety.  There isn’t much room adjacent to Ann Vinal Road and he doesn’t want to send kids out into the street.  He feels that the need for pocket parks is most critical.  He added that, because he doesn’t want to mislead anyone, he did not want to arbitrarily assign costs for projects.  

Ms. Brennan asked if there was information regarding a walking trail off Teke Sherman Park.  She was told there is nothing specific, but Mr. Kalishes is excited about the idea.  It would start in the park, go through Water Department land, then through the Town Forest.  

Mr. Sharry was thanked for his presentation and information.

3.  Conservation Commission-

Mr. Snow said that due to the lateness of the hour he would like to defer the Conservation Commission report.  MOTION by Ms. Jewell, SECOND by Mr. Scott, and UNANIMOUSLY VOTED to defer the Conservation Commission report to the next meeting.

F.  OLD BUSINESS

1.  Library Park-

Mr. Scott asked if there is an RFP for the project, and was told there was not.  He is very concerned that all affected agencies be kept informed of any discussions or developments.

A memo will be sent to Mr. Clark asking the status of the RFP and asking that a copy of any that there is be sent to CPC.

2.  Appleton Field-  Mr. Scott asked who will handle the change of wording to be proposed at the Special Town Meeting.  Mr. Murray said he will check with Mr. Agnew.

3.  Cole Parkway Gazebo-  Mr. Murray said he has been approached regarding installing a handicapped ramp at the Cole Parkway gazebo and asked if this would be a suitable project for CPC funding.  Mr. McKain said he thinks it would and offered to find out.  It was noted that there are specific regulations for any such construction.

NEXT MEETING:  October 23, 7 p.m., St. Mary’s Parish Center
ADJOURNMENT:  MOTION by Ms. Brennan, SECOND by Ms. Jewell, and UNANIMOUSLY VOTED to adjourn at 9:30 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Claire McDonough
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